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for eight years after we issue your cer-
tificate. 

(d) Store these records in any format 
and on any media as long as you can 
promptly send us organized, written 
records in English if we ask for them. 
You must keep these records readily 
available. We may review them at any 
time. 

§ 1054.255 What decisions may EPA 
make regarding my certificate of 
conformity? 

(a) If we determine your application 
is complete and shows that the emis-
sion family meets all the requirements 
of this part and the Clean Air Act, we 
will issue a certificate of conformity 
for your emission family for that 
model year. We may make the approval 
subject to additional conditions. 

(b) We may deny your application for 
certification if we determine that your 
emission family fails to comply with 
emission standards or other require-
ments of this part or the Clean Air Act. 
We will base our decision on all avail-
able information. If we deny your ap-
plication, we will explain why in writ-
ing. 

(c) In addition, we may deny your ap-
plication or suspend or revoke your 
certificate if you do any of the fol-
lowing: 

(1) Refuse to comply with any test-
ing, reporting, or bonding require-
ments. 

(2) Submit false or incomplete infor-
mation (paragraph (e) of this section 
applies if this is fraudulent). 

(3) Render inaccurate any test data. 
(4) Deny us from completing author-

ized activities (see 40 CFR 1068.20). This 
includes a failure to provide reasonable 
assistance. 

(5) Produce engines or equipment for 
importation into the United States at 
a location where local law prohibits us 
from carrying out authorized activi-
ties. 

(6) Fail to supply requested informa-
tion or amend your application to in-
clude all engines or equipment being 
produced. 

(7) Take any action that otherwise 
circumvents the intent of the Clean Air 
Act or this part. 

(d) We may void your certificate if 
you do not keep the records we require 

or do not give us information as re-
quired under this part or the Clean Air 
Act. 

(e) We may void your certificate if we 
find that you intentionally submitted 
false or incomplete information. 

(f) If we deny your application or sus-
pend, revoke, or void your certificate, 
you may ask for a hearing (see 
§ 1054.820). 

Subpart D—Production-line Testing 
§ 1054.300 Applicability. 

This subpart specifies requirements 
for engine manufacturers to test their 
production engines for exhaust emis-
sions to ensure that the engines are 
being produced as described in the ap-
plication for certification. The produc-
tion-line verification described in 40 
CFR part 1060, subpart D, applies for 
equipment and components for evapo-
rative emissions. 

§ 1054.301 When must I test my pro-
duction-line engines? 

(a) If you produce engines that are 
subject to the requirements of this 
part, you must test them as described 
in this subpart, except as follows: 

(1) Small-volume engine manufactur-
ers may omit testing under this sub-
part. 

(2) We may exempt small-volume 
emission families from routine testing 
under this subpart. Request this ex-
emption in your application for certifi-
cation and include your basis for pro-
jecting a production volume below 5,000 
units. We will approve your request if 
we agree that you have made good- 
faith estimates of your production vol-
umes. Your exemption is approved 
when we grant your certificate. You 
must promptly notify us if your actual 
production exceeds 5,000 units during 
the model year. If you exceed the pro-
duction limit or if there is evidence of 
a nonconformity, we may require you 
to test production-line engines under 
this subpart, or under 40 CFR part 1068, 
subpart E, even if we have approved an 
exemption under this paragraph (a)(2). 

(b) We may suspend or revoke your 
certificate of conformity for certain 
engine families if your production-line 
engines do not meet the requirements 
of this part or you do not fulfill your 
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obligations under this subpart (see 
§§ 1054.325 and 1054.340). 

(c) Other regulatory provisions au-
thorize us to suspend, revoke, or void 
your certificate of conformity, or order 
recalls for engine families, without re-
gard to whether they have passed these 
production-line testing requirements. 
The requirements of this subpart do 
not affect our ability to do selective 
enforcement audits, as described in 40 
CFR part 1068. Individual engines in 
families that pass these production- 
line testing requirements must also 
conform to all applicable regulations of 
this part and 40 CFR part 1068. 

(d) You may use alternate programs 
for testing production-line engines in 
the following circumstances: 

(1) You may use analyzers and sam-
pling systems that meet the field-test-
ing requirements of 40 CFR part 1065, 
subpart J, but not the otherwise appli-
cable requirements in 40 CFR part 1065 
for laboratory testing, to demonstrate 
compliance with emission standards if 
you double the minimum sampling rate 
specified in § 1054.310(b). Use measured 
test results to determine whether en-
gines comply with applicable standards 
without applying a measurement al-
lowance. This alternate program does 
not require prior approval but we may 
disallow use of this option where we de-
termine that use of field-grade equip-
ment would prevent you from being 
able to demonstrate that your engines 
are being produced to conform to the 
specifications in your application for 
certification. 

(2) You may ask to use another alter-
nate program for testing production- 
line engines. In your request, you must 
show us that the alternate program 
gives equal assurance that your prod-
ucts meet the requirements of this 
part. We may waive some or all of this 
subpart’s requirements if we approve 
your alternate approach. For example, 
in certain circumstances you may be 
able to give us equal assurance that 
your products meet the requirements 
of this part by using less rigorous 
measurement methods if you offset 
that by increasing the number of test 
engines. 

(e) If you certify an engine family 
with carryover emission data, as de-
scribed in § 1054.235(d), and these equiv-

alent engine families consistently pass 
the production-line testing require-
ments over the preceding two-year pe-
riod, you may ask for a reduced testing 
rate for further production-line testing 
for that family. The minimum testing 
rate is one engine per engine family. If 
we reduce your testing rate, we may 
limit our approval to any number of 
model years. In determining whether 
to approve your request, we may con-
sider the number of engines that have 
failed the emission tests. 

(f) We may ask you to make a reason-
able number of production-line engines 
available for a reasonable time so we 
can test or inspect them for compli-
ance with the requirements of this 
part. 

§ 1054.305 How must I prepare and 
test my production-line engines? 

This section describes how to prepare 
and test production-line engines. You 
must assemble the test engine in a way 
that represents the assembly proce-
dures for other engines in the engine 
family. You must ask us to approve 
any deviations from your normal as-
sembly procedures for other production 
engines in the engine family. 

(a) Test procedures. Test your produc-
tion-line engines using the applicable 
testing procedures in subpart F of this 
part to show you meet the emission 
standards in subpart B of this part. 

(b) Modifying a test engine. Once an 
engine is selected for testing (see 
§ 1054.310), you may adjust, repair, pre-
pare, or modify it or check its emis-
sions only if one of the following is 
true: 

(1) You document the need for doing 
so in your procedures for assembling 
and inspecting all your production en-
gines and make the action routine for 
all the engines in the engine family. 

(2) This subpart otherwise specifi-
cally allows your action. 

(3) We approve your action in ad-
vance. 

(c) Engine malfunction. If an engine 
malfunction prevents further emission 
testing, ask us to approve your deci-
sion to either repair the engine or de-
lete it from the test sequence. 

(d) Setting adjustable parameters. Be-
fore any test, we may require you to 
adjust any adjustable parameter to any 
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